#### **Behold a Pale Horse Study Guide**

#### **Behold a Pale Horse by William Cooper (novelist)**

(c)2015 BookRags, Inc. All rights reserved.



#### **Contents**

Behold a Pale Horse Study Guide	1
Contents	2
Plot Summary	4
Introduction	6
Foreword	<u>7</u>
Chapter 1 "Silent Weapons for Quiet Wars"	9
Chapter 2 "Secret Societies and the New World Order"	11
Chapter 3 "Oath of Initiation of an Unidentified Secret Order"	14
Chapter 4 "Secret Treaty of Verona"	15
Chapter 5 "Good-by USA, Hello New World Order"	16
Chapter 6 "H.R. 4079 and FEMA Federal Emergency Management Agency"	17
Chapter 7 "Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 H.R. 5210, P.L. 100-690"	19
Chapter 8 "Are the Sheep Ready to Shear?"	20
Chapter 9 "Anatomy of an Alliance"	21
Chapter 10 "Lessons from Lithuania"	23
Chapter 11 "Coup de Grace"	24
Chapter 12 "The Secret Government"	25
Chapter 13 "Treason in High Places"	29
Chapter 14 "A Proposed Constitutional Model for the Newstates of America"	30
Chapter 15 "Protocols of the Elders of Zion"	31
Chapter 16 "The Story of Jonathan May"	32
Chapter 17 "Documentation: U.S. Army Intelligence Connection with Satanic Church"	34
Appendix A "William Cooper's Military Service Record"	35
Appendix B "UFOs and Area 51"	36
Appendix C "Alien Implants"	37



Appendix D "AIDS"	<u>38</u>
Appendix E "New World Order"	39
Appendix F "U.S. Government Drug Involvement"	40
Appendix G "Kurzweil vs. Hopkins"	41
<u>Characters</u>	42
Objects/Places	43
<u>Themes</u>	47
Style	49
Quotes	52
Tonics for Discussion	58



#### **Plot Summary**

William Cooper offers a lengthy analysis of the state of global events, presenting information, which he claims is secretly held by governments. Cooper argues that numerous secret societies exist, which were organized into a single massive society c. 1953; that a Secret Government, which controls everything, was established shortly after World War II; that the government seeks to eliminate population through various means and that extra-terrestrial intelligent life exists and often visits earth. In addition, Cooper offers auto-biographical information and proffers a plethora of putative facts regarding the massive and systematic disinformation campaign waged upon the public by those in power.

The text is comprised of materials from a variety of source; much of the contents are facsimile reproductions of disparate documents including letters, articles from newspapers and magazines, declassified government documents, legal proceedings, public documents and photographs. In addition, the text contains several, lengthy articles written at various times by Cooper; many of these articles were originally printed elsewhere, and some of them are addresses delivered to various groups. All of these various materials are presented with additional up-to-date commentary by Cooper. The arrangement of the text is confused, however, and much of the material presented appears largely or wholly irrelevant to the text's principle themes. The bulk of Cooper's textual theses are found in Chapters 2 and 12, while Chapters 5 and 9 supply tangential information. Most of the remaining chapters present documents that are largely unrelated or unimportant. The foreword presents autobiographical information about Cooper and is probably the most lucid segment of the text.

In brief, Cooper's thesis appears to be that shortly after World War II, the United States government established a Secret Government, which persists until the present time. The Secret Government is the actual controlling power of global politics and has the single goal of establishing a global, totalitarian socialist state—a modified version of Nazi Germany's Fascism. Since time immemorial, various secret societies have existed; they are all based upon the worship of the Biblical Lucifer, and the members of these societies seek personal knowledge or illumination—hence they are collectively referred to as the Illuminati. After World War II, all of the disparate secret societies were brought together in a single organizational structure known as the Bilderberg Group. The exact nature of the relationship between the Bilderberg Group and the Secret Government is difficult and obscure; the fact, however, is that both groups have similar goals and strategies and both groups are heavily infiltrated by members of the other group. In most of the text, Cooper seems to suggest that the two groups are, in fact, the same organization. Finally, the existence of UFOs and alien life forms was established shortly after World War II. Realizing that such knowledge would cause widespread panic the government decided to keep it secret. Vast networks of bases and entire organizations of personnel were subsequently organized to contain the alien situation, and political treaties were signed with alien nations. Today, the Secret Government seeks to dominate the alien presence and carry out its secret program of world domination.



In brief, the text is incredible, the many allegations undocumented, and the constant vituperation of public officials is offensive. For example, Cooper denigrates Pope John Paul II as a Nazi poison-gas salesman, who helped engineer HIV and deliberately distributed the virus in vaccinations. All of this is confounded by a confused textual development and seriously hampered by the haphazard compilation of the book. Finally, the total lack of credible supporting documentation or other evidence leads to the inescapable conclusion that the book is a hate-inspired and inflammatory work of ignorable fiction, designed to arouse fear and spread hatred.



#### Introduction

#### **Introduction Summary and Analysis**

William Cooper offers a lengthy analysis of the state of global events, presenting information, which he claims is secretly held by governments. In general, Cooper argues that numerous secret societies exist, which were organized into a single massive society c. 1953; that a Secret Government which controls everything was established shortly after World War II; that the government seeks to eliminate population through various means, and that extra-terrestrial intelligent life exists and commonly visits earth. In addition, Cooper offers auto-biographical information and proffers a plethora of putative facts regarding the massive and systematic disinformation campaign waged upon the public by those in power.

In the brief introduction William Cooper, the author, makes a personal statement about the text. He states that he is often accused of being a fundamentalist preacher and a conspiracy theorist—Cooper claims these accusations are unfounded and not true. Cooper describes himself as a dedicated investigator and patriotic American, who desires to disseminate the truth. He believes he is a forward-looking individual, who is not afraid to state his personal creed and live in accordance with his values.



#### **Foreword**

#### **Foreword Summary and Analysis**

The lengthy foreword offers an autobiographical summarization of significant events from Cooper's life experiences. It is a rather haphazard presentation of personal demographics data and anecdotal experiences. The intent of the Preface is twofold—to demonstrate the seriousness of the problem facing the United States of America, and to establish Cooper as a reliable authority and frequent eye-witness to bizarre occurrences presented throughout the text.

Cooper gives a rather complete recounting of his ancestry and offers some basic data about his own life. He was born May 6, 1943, and came from a family with a history of military service. His father was strict; his mother a Southern 'lady.' He was the oldest of three children, with fraternal, twin siblings. He gives brief life histories of his family members including marriages and children. Cooper graduated from Yamato High School, Japan, in 1961. He then enlisted in the United States Air Force and received a Secret security clearance. In the Air Force he worked on B-52 and KC-135 aircraft, and personally inspected real atomic weapons. He watched the assassination of President Kennedy on live television and was shocked into disbelief. He later left the Air Force and joined the United States Navy where he volunteered as a submariner and was assigned to the *USS Tiru*.

While serving on the submarine he performed watch and, one day witnessed a giant UFO emerging from the ocean, flying to the sky, and then repeating the trip a few times. Others on board the submarine witnessed the UFO and took photographs. The captain was nonplussed, confiscated the camera, and ordered the men not to discuss what they had seen. When the submarine returned to port Cooper was immediately sequestered by sinister military men who cajoled, ordered, and hazed him into silence about the event. Cooper then transferred to the *USS Tombigbee* (AOG-11) and served aboard her in the Viet Nam War. After his Viet Nam service concluded he transferred to Naval Security and Intelligence, received training, and returned to Viet Nam, where he commanded a fast patrol boat. While in Viet Nam he routinely witnessed UFO activity and heard of incidents involving the abduction and molestation of United States Armed Forces personnel.

After his second period of Viet Nam service he returned to Pearl Harbor, where he received a Top Secret security clearance. Cooper then apparently spent an enormous amount of time reading through a vast array of Secret and Top Secret documents, which were made available to him. Throughout the remainder of the book, Cooper asserts that his claims are entirely validated by Secret and Top Secret documentation held by the United States Office of Naval Intelligence. Although he briefly glosses over this period in his life, it is clearly significant in his developing ideas and attitudes. At the end of this time period, roughly 1970 through 1973, he was told that the United States Secret Service had purposefully assassinated President Kennedy under the direction of the



United States Office of Naval Intelligence. He immediately attempted to leak this information to the press but was prevented from successfully doing so by several attempts on his life, one of which resulted in the loss of a leg. Thus intimidated, Cooper resolved to remain silent. Cooper's military service records are reproduced in Appendix A of the text.

Cooper left the military and returned to school, where he continued to read about UFO activity in various magazines until, in 1988, he decided that he must reveal what he knew. He spent twenty-seven thousand dollars of his own money to conduct a national mass mailing of materials, which proved various aspects of governmental infiltration by dangerous criminal elements and the deliberate obfuscation of information about global UFO activity. Cooper was forced to resign from his current employment as a result of this mailing. He was subsequently subjected to hazing, threats and abuse from a variety of sources. To protect himself he bought firearms and prominently displayed them to potential attackers. During this same period he married a woman, Annie, and had a daughter, Dorothy, nicknamed Pooh. The government hazing and harassment continued even as many business associates attempted to scam him, and numerous friends betrayed his trust. Thus having no other option to disseminate the entire truth of the conspiracy facing the world, Cooper compiled the present text and herewith offers it to the public.



# Chapter 1 "Silent Weapons for Quiet Wars"

### Chapter 1 "Silent Weapons for Quiet Wars" Summary and Analysis

Chapter 1 presents a document entitled 'TOP SECRET - Silent Weapons for Quiet Wars - An introductory programming manual - *Operations Research - Technical Manual - TM-SW7905.1;*' Cooper re-titles the document 'The Illuminati's declaration of War upon the people of America' and notes that it was dated May 1979. Cooper explains that the document was found inside a used, photocopy machine, which was purchased as surplus property in 1986. According to Cooper, the document conclusively demonstrates that a reputed Third World War commenced in 1954; the war pits a shadowy organization known as the Bilderberg Group against the governments of the world. The Bilderberg Group uses a method of warfare known as "quiet war"—their weapons are information, disinformation and control, instead of traditional explosives. Aside from a brief introduction, a few interspersed comments, and a conclusion by Cooper, the chapter purports to be a verbatim reproduction of the accidentally-discovered document.

The document itself is fairly confusing and presents a haphazard collection of tables, seemingly unrelated data, and statements of strategy and opinion. In general, it alleges that dozens of secret societies, all working toward a common goal, have been brought together under the umbrella organization known as the Bilderberg Group. The Bilderberg Group has subsumed Harvard College, the Rockefeller Foundation, and all other secret societies, whose purpose is personal illumination or knowledge. The Bilderberg Group has also heavily infiltrated the United States Air Force and virtually controls that organization. The Bilderberg Group's goal is total world domination. The key to controlling the world is to control the world's energy sources. With this control established, a quiet war will be waged to transfer all real wealth into the hands of a powerful few. The lower classes and undesirables will be completely subjugated and controlled. The primary methodology for assuming control is to simply appear to assume control, i.e., the appearance of control will cause the fact of actual control.

Several secondary control methodologies, the so-called 'silent weapons,' are then enumerated. Sciences as disparate as electronics, aviation, and ballistics can all be directly applied to economics with encouraging results. For example, society can be easily modeled as a simple electronic circuit. Cash—defined as false capital—can be injected in large quantities into society to foster good feelings while advertising can be harnessed to create artificial desire. Values can be easily manipulated by artificially varying the connection between the false capital of cash and the real capital of items of intrinsic value such as silver. Coupled with strategies of entertainment and other methods of distracting the mind, these methodologies can totally subjugate the lower classes. They will believe they are being given what the desire, and history and the law



can then be re-written to suit political purposes. Finally, compulsory military conscription ensures that undesirables can be sent away to war; those remaining behind can be totally controlled through a program of role-based brainwashing. For example, men can be controlled by being limited to the role of father and women limited to the role of mother.

The chapter then concludes with an editorial comment by Cooper. He asserts that the Bilderberg Group is the root organization which controls the world—the so-called Illuminati. According to Cooper, the document presented establishes beyond a doubt the root processes the Illuminati use to accomplish their goals. An examination of the various methods used to control society forms the foundational thesis for the remainder of the text.



# **Chapter 2 "Secret Societies and the New World Order"**

### **Chapter 2 "Secret Societies and the New World Order" Summary and Analysis**

Chapter two presents a rather cohesive analysis of secret societies and their typical composition. Such societies have always existed, and they function primarily because all people want to belong to such societies because they want to feel that they are a member of an elite group possessed of superior knowledge. The societies are based around repetitive levels of ritual and secret initiation. This ensures that most members of the lower circles of the society will never progress and are simply uninformed labor to be exploited by the upper circles of the society.

Cooper alleges that the original secret society was known as the Brotherhood of the Snake, a society based upon the worship of the Judeo-Christian, Lucifer, who is considered to be the source of all knowledge. The Brotherhood of the Snake seeks all knowledge to allow personal enlightenment. Personal enlightenment is termed illumination, and, hence, the root secret society and all its derivations are collectively known as the Illuminati. The Brotherhood of the Snake apparently formed c. 4000 BCE in reaction to an enormous stellar explosion, which filled the night sky with light.

The Brotherhood of the Snake gradually widened and split into several organizations, all of which evolved along separate paths. Nevertheless, they all have a common goal of world domination through the establishment of a New World Order. Cooper states that in 1952, these various separate organizations were formally brought under a single umbrella—a secret society known as the Bilderberg Group. The Bilderberg Group today is composed of: the Open Friendly Secret Society (e.g., The Vatican); the Nazi Party; the Ku Klux Klan; the Jews; the Freemasons; the Roshaniya of Afghanistan (also known as Order or Order of the Quest); the Mithras; the Builders; the Brotherhood; the House of Wisdom at Cairo; the Communist Party; the DeMolay Society; the P2 Lodge of Italy (a particularly obscene and notorious lodge of the Freemasons); the Knights of Malta; the United States Central Intelligence Agency; the JASON Scholars; the JASON Society; the JASON Group; the Qabbalah; the Knights of Columbus; the Jesuits; the Ancient and Mystical Order of Rosae Crucis; the Executive Members of the Council of Foreign Relations (usually abbreviated as CFR); The Group; Chapter 322; the Brotherhood of the Dragon; the Rosicrucians; the Royal Institute of International Affairs; the Trilateral Commission; the Russell Trust; the Skull & Bones; the Scroll & Key; and the Black Nobility. Later in the chapter Cooper wavers on several of these organizations, notably the Vatican and the major departments of the United States government—he claims that they are perhaps not constituent components per se, but are at the very least heavily infiltrated and entirely controlled. For example, Cooper states that the Catholic Church is heavily infiltrated by Illuminati, including most



cardinals and the Pope. Additionally, most United States presidents have been Illuminati.

The text, written in 1991, alleges that the NASA spacecraft, Galileo, was, in fact, a massive, thermonuclear device that was scheduled to detonate in the core of Jupiter on the final day of 1999. This would ignite the gasses of the planet and cause it to flare into a new solar body. This would be used by the Bilderberg Group as the false herald of a new religion to dominate the uneducated; President George Bush was to have ushered in the New Millennium by proclaiming the new religion from the location of the Egyptian pyramids. The ignition of Jupiter would serve a dual purpose—Global Warming is supposedly government-controlled media hype to cover up the real truth of an impending ice age. Thus, the new solar body would ward off a calamitous freezing of the planet. Needless to say, from today's vantage point, Cooper's assertions seem somewhat farfetched.

Cooper analyzes recent world history and asserts that World War I and World War II, were actually publicity events orchestrated by the Illuminati to divert attention from the truth. Cooper states that Adolf Hitler and his entire staff were secretly Catholics, and that they possessed the cross, the Holy Grail, and other religious artifacts including Jesus Christ's actual skeleton. The Nazis were seeking the Spear of Destiny to join with the other artifacts, so that they could dominate the world. Today, these artifacts are all controlled by the Freemasons, who appropriated them from the Knights Templar. The global conflicts of World War I and World War II, were therefore simply minor power struggles between secret societies, who share common goals. Cooper then analyzes the subtle differences between the JASON Society, the JASON Scholars, and the JASON Group—the distinctions are vague and confusing. Presumably founded by President Eisenhower to study the origins of alien life and UFO incursions, today the JASON Scholars exert terrible influence over the United States government. President Eisenhower also allied the nation with Majesty Twelve (alternately known as Majority Twelve), which is a secret society that props up the Black Nobility—the real rulers of Europe, who are hereditary kings that rule from behind the scenes.

Cooper states that Pope John Paul II, before he was chosen as Pope, was a poison-gas salesman within the Nazi regime during World War II; Pope John Paul II allegedly specialized in selling gas used for Jewish extermination. After the war the Pope collaborated with individuals who developed the virus causing the disease AIDS and assisted in artificially introducing it to the world through the deliberate administration of AIDS-contaminated Hepatitis vaccinations. To preserve his future, Pope John Paul II then joined the Catholic Church at a fairly advanced age and quickly rose to the office of Pope because of his high connections with the Illuminati-controlled organization of Cardinals. Cooper's allegations regarding the Pope are as ridiculous as they are repugnant.

Cooper concludes the chapter by stating that Prince Bernhard of the Netherlands organized the Bilderberg Group in 1952, to subsume all existing secret societies, thus bringing all the rulers of the world together into one grand organization. The goal of the joined forces is to establish a New World Order by establishing a global, totalitarian



socialist state akin to fascism. The Pope will be in ultimate control. The fact that President George Bush openly uses the phrase 'New World Order' establishes beyond a doubt that the process is very advanced and, probably, can not be stopped.



# **Chapter 3 "Oath of Initiation of an Unidentified Secret Order"**

### Chapter 3 "Oath of Initiation of an Unidentified Secret Order" Summary and Analysis

Chapter 3 presents a document, which Cooper received from an anonymous woman. It purports to be an oath of allegiance to the Jesuits or to the Knights of Malta. In the oath, the recipient is bound to the society upon pain of death and everlasting torment and agrees to freely and wholly subjugate his personal will to that of his superiors. He agrees that the relentless murder and torture of anyone outside of the society is not sinful or wrong and promises to always do what is in the best interest of the society on pain of death. One strange aspect of the oath is that the recipient declares that it applies to them "even as a corpse or cadaver (perinde ac cadaver)" (p. 101).



#### **Chapter 4 "Secret Treaty of Verona"**

### **Chapter 4 "Secret Treaty of Verona" Summary and Analysis**

Chapter 4 presents extracted text from the Congressional Record—Senate, 1916. The document cited and quoted in the Congressional Record was originally printed in The American Diplomatic Code, 1778-1884. The text records a senate conversation about a secret European treaty agreed to in 1822, by Austria, France, Prussia, and Russia. The treaty resulted in the establishment of the Monroe Doctrine. Cooper concludes the chapter by arguing that the Secret Treaty of Verona demonstrates the existence of the so-called Black Nobility. That is, the European monarchical dynasties were deposed publicly but continued to actually rule behind the scenes. Through to the modern day, hereditary, but secret, kings and princes lord over Europe, using parliaments and elections as a farcical cover to mollify the public's sense of fair play.



# Chapter 5 "Good-by USA, Hello New World Order"

### Chapter 5 "Good-by USA, Hello New World Order" Summary and Analysis

Chapter 5 begins with an introduction of United States Constitutional law. The section is concise and very basic; in essence, it establishes that the United States government is divided into three principle branches: legislative, executive, and judicial. The three branches supposedly form a balance of power which keeps the government in check and ensures that the citizenry's collective rights are observed. Cooper then states that since the Civil War the United States has operated under martial law.

The executive branch of the government is charged with enforcing the law but has usurped the power of the legislative branch by actually making law on many occasions. The most egregious example of executive lawmaking occurs with the National Security Directives (NSD) issued by the president. Cooper offers a catalog of several NSD orders, which form what he terms new laws; he notes that most NSD orders remain secret.

Chapter Five then moves into a discussion of Mount Weather, a secure and secret military installation located in Bluemont, Virginia. The government maintains that Mount Weather is a protected site from which governmental functions could be accomplished if the country were placed in a condition of national emergency. Cooper argues that Mount Weather is actually the seat of the true government of the United States, and that the duly elected president, senators, and congressmen are a farce, a government, which is promoted in the media to keep the citizens docile and misinformed. When the moment is right, the Mount Weather government will reveal itself as the true governmental authority. This announcement is planned for an evening of a national holiday so that police forces will be assured of finding all true patriots (Cooper does not define the term 'true patriot') at home with their families—thus, the national police force will be able to easily round up and eliminate all resistance. For this reason, Cooper urges all true patriots to never spend holidays at their home.



# Chapter 6 "H.R. 4079 and FEMA Federal Emergency Management Agency"

### Chapter 6 "H.R. 4079 and FEMA Federal Emergency Management Agency" Summary and Analysis

The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) is a governmental organization, which ostensibly seeks to respond to national emergencies by providing material and technical assistance to local and State governmental organizations. Cooper enumerates several Presidential Executive Orders that relate to FEMA and its power; he then alleges that the true purpose of FEMA is to assume the complete control of the national government at a moment's notice. FEMA is so constituted that if the President of the United States declares a state of national emergency, FEMA is *de facto* in control of all governmental resources. The short, initial section of the chapter is a transcription of an audio tape that Cooper recorded c. 1990; as such, the text is somewhat choppy and the details are fairly incomplete.

The chapter then concludes with a report produced by a Dr. William R. Pabst of Houston, Texas. The report contains a scattered analysis of Pabst's views of FEMA; although the report is not dated, its contents establish that the report was created after 1979, and prior to 1984, which c. 1980 being a probable date. In the report, Pabst declaims FEMA an illegal organization and urges the reader to become involved in politics with an aim of disbanding FEMA and restoring good Constitutional governance. Pabst quotes from a book by Elmo Zumwalt to establish that the United States government has dealt with the citizenry in bad faith. He then argues that a national police force, known as Law Enforcement Assistance Force (LEAF) is being formed in anticipation of a coming totalitarian police state. LEAF and other governmental organizations are conducting widespread spying on citizens, particularly patriots, and routinely compile information dossiers on law-abiding citizens. LEAF and other governmental organizations have established concentration camps at Allanwood, Pennsylvania El Reno, Oklahoma; Florence, Arizona; the Wickenburg Municipal Airport; Tule Lake, California; Mill Point, West Virginia; Alderson, West Virginia; Lewisburg, West Virginia; Greenville, South Carolina; Montgomery, Alabama; Tucson, Arizona; Elmendorf, Alaska; and Avon Park, Florida, among others. These secret concentration camps have the capacity to hold hundreds of thousands or even up to millions of citizens incommunicado once the Secret Government seizes control. Pabst also claims that the government uses radio communications and stockpiles of 'B-Z' chemical agent to control the populace. The real function of all community mental health facilities is to brainwash the public to accept future totalitarian rule.

Pabst discusses a lawsuit he filed in 1976, which attempted to expose the conspirators; the lawsuit was dismissed without comment, which, Pabst maintains, demonstrates the total control over the government that the conspiracy has achieved. In a rather bizarre



logical move, Pabst then appeals to the Geneva Convention as a legally-binding document, which constrains the United States government's sovereignty—he argues that the Geneva Convention should be, but is not, observed. He then complains that the Secret Government has routinely ignored the Constitution and enumerates several examples of such events. Pabst's paper concludes with a brief analysis of the price of patriotism contrasted with the price of apathy, noting that one need look no further than Nazi Germany to see the price of public acceptance of secret governance. Pabst's paper is annotated as being a transcription of a taped report, though no particulars are offered.



# Chapter 7 "Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 H.R. 5210, P.L. 100-690"

### Chapter 7 "Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 H.R. 5210, P.L. 100-690" Summary and Analysis

Cooper analyzes H.R. 5210 in this brief chapter; he notes the law is "366 pages of very small print" (p. 158) and comments that he found much of it unintelligible. He argues, however, that the law is not aimed at drug control but, instead, seeks to enforce mind control on a grand scale in preparation for the emergence of a police state. Cooper's analysis is spotty and irregular and his conclusions do not derive logically from the facts presented. In brief, he enumerates the law's sectional titles, discusses some types of equipment appropriated by the law and comments on the funds discussed. He concludes that the law is treasonous and urges resistance to it.



# Chapter 8 "Are the Sheep Ready to Shear?"

### Chapter 8 "Are the Sheep Ready to Shear?" Summary and Analysis

Chapter 8 consists of a single page of text which comments on an Oklahoma State law that requires extensive, formal registration of belongings for tax-assessment purposes. Among those items which must be enumerated are firearms; hence the tax law is decried as a form of *de facto* gun registration. Cooper urges armed and violent opposition to the law and surmises that it is promulgated as a local 'test case' for a similar national agenda, and he decries Federalism as treason.



#### **Chapter 9 "Anatomy of an Alliance"**

### Chapter 9 "Anatomy of an Alliance" Summary and Analysis

Chapter nine's focus returns to the theme of chapters one and two, namely the Bilderberg Group. Cooper argues that no one power group could possibly dominate the entire world because they would be opposed by all other power groups. Thus, only an alliance of existing power groups could truly dominate the world and establish a totalitarian new world order. This alliance did, in fact, form in response to several global developments, principle among which was the 1941-1955 "baby boom," or rapid global population growth. This rapid growth threatens the ability of Secret Governments to manage the population; Cooper does not explain why increased population is inherently difficult to control but simply asserts it as fact. Thus, existing governments are alarmed by population growth and find it threatening. Various studies were commissioned to discover methodologies of retaining governmental power in the face of increasing population. One such study was made by the Club of Rome during 1968; this study concluded that to lower populations either the birth rate must decline or the death rate must increase—not a particularly compelling or intriguing argument from a supposedly multi-year scientific study. However, world governments and Secret Governments have responded by utilizing any method available to lower birth rates and increase death rates. For example, the Women's Liberation Movement is simply a front, sponsored by the government, to foster abortion. Similarly, homosexuality is simply a front, sponsored by the government, to foster non-reproductive sexual practices. As such, women's rights advocates and homosexuals are simply pawns in the government's power struggle.

Since large segments of existing populations needed to be eliminated, governments decided to focus on so-called undesirable factions, including blacks, Hispanics, and homosexuals (Cooper is illogical about homosexuals being undesirable—since they are non-reproductive, they would appear to be a self-eliminating group). The HIV virus was deliberately developed to target these undesirable groups; it was introduced into Africa via the1977, Smallpox vaccines and into the United States via the 1978, Hepatitis B vaccines.

Simultaneously, the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), in conjunction with the Jesuit order of the Catholic Church, was commissioned to instigate massive wars and civil strife in third-world countries. These policies are all administered by the government's Office of Population Affairs (OPA). Various strategies were used but proved unsuccessful because even in times of war, populations continued to increase; thus, other strategies have been adopted. For example, tobacco is poisoned with radioactive uranium to increase deaths from lip, mouth, throat, and lung cancer. Pesticides are routinely applied to human population centers; radioactive wastes are deliberately introduced into cities and water supplies; Legionnaire's disease was developed and released. Finally, project MK-NAOMI, under the direction of the CIA, developed and



released the HIV virus to cause AIDS. Future plans include chemical and electronic implants to enforce mind control. In a rather bizarre twist, Cooper then states his complete agreement with the goals of the secret new world order; he just disagrees with their methodology—he does not offer another method to arrive at the same goal of zero population growth, however.

Cooper predicts massive deaths by the year 2000; these clearly did not occur as he predicted. He concludes the chapter by once again urging all true patriots to never spend holiday evenings at home; those who do so will eventually be rounded up by the secret national police and permanently interred in secret concentration camps—or worse.



#### **Chapter 10 "Lessons from Lithuania"**

### Chapter 10 "Lessons from Lithuania" Summary and Analysis

Chapter 10 is very brief—only a few pages in length. Cooper states that he originally had intended to write a lengthy chapter about the fallacy of gun control and the importance of the Second Amendment. Instead, he feels that the history of Lithuania presents a more compelling argument in favor of gun rights and therefore presents a concise letter written by one Neal Knox. The rather sketchy account states that in 1990, Russian troops seized all Lithuanian private arms under a legal pretext. Since that date Lithuania has been entirely subjected to Russian political whims and outrages. Cooper concludes the chapter with the editorial comment that anyone who attempts to subvert the Second Amendment is a traitor and should be arrested and tried for treason.



#### **Chapter 11 "Coup de Grace"**

#### **Chapter 11 "Coup de Grace" Summary and Analysis**

Chapter eleven presents a telephone conversation between William Cooper and Randall Terpstra; the chapter is presented as if it was a transcription from an audio tape but appears to be a semi-fictive re-creation of the conversation as remembered by Cooper. The conversation is dated as having occurred after mid 1989. In the conversation, Terpstra responds to Cooper's public allegations that the resignation of President Nixon had actually been a military *coup d'ytat* (Cooper erroneously refers to it as a *coup de grace*). Terpstra claims to be an ex-military man who had received communications in the military instructing him to disregard any orders issued from the White House during the tumultuous period of the Nixon resignation. As the chapter is Cooper's memory of Terpstra's memory of a long-past event, it is necessarily sketchy and not particularly credible.



#### **Chapter 12 "The Secret Government"**

### Chapter 12 "The Secret Government" Summary and Analysis

Chapter twelve develops the central theories of Cooper's text and attempts, fairly unsuccessfully, to synthesize the topics of the preceding chapters. The chapter contains an assortment of materials including previously published papers and delivered speeches; these are interspersed with later authorial and editorial comments. Various typefaces are used as well as extensive capitalization, which is apparently intended to convey significant meaning. Overall, the chapter is confused and poorly structured; in these aspects, at least, it is consistent with the remainder of the text. Finally, Chapter twelve introduces Cooper's alien and UFO-based theories into the narrative structure.

Between 1947 and 1952, sixteen alien spaceships, sixty-five alien bodies, and one live alien were recovered by the Federal government. This unprecedented series of events caused the United States Federal government to engage in the wholesale deception of the citizenry in an attempt to retain power and civil order. Numerous secret projects were commenced, and various organizations, including the CIA, were established for the express purpose of investigating extra-terrestrial life and keeping such facts secret. At first, the Secret Government was intended to buffer the president from political backlash should the existence of extra-terrestrial life somehow become public. In later stages the Secret Government became completely isolated from the president; most modern presidents are unaware that a Secret Government exists. One government employee, James Forrestal, attempted to expose the truth but was forcibly subdued and eliminated.

The first surviving alien life form was named "extraterrestrial biological entity," or EBE. Cooper states that the Hollywood movie E.T. is a lightly-fictionalized and thinlydisguised account of EBE's factual experiences. EBE was recovered in 1949, from an alien spacecraft crash site at Roswell, New Mexico. By 1951, EBE had become cooperative but also sickened; by c. 1952, EBE had died. President Truman created the National Security Agency (NSA) to deal with the perceived extra-terrestrial threat; meanwhile, the world secret societies were informed of the factual existence of extraterrestrial life and high-level representatives from these societies met and formed the Bilderberg Group, which subsumed the operations of all secret societies: "The Bilderbergers evolved into a secret world government that now controls everything" (p. 200). In 1953, President Eisenhower took office, and during his first year, at least an additional ten spacecraft, twenty-six dead aliens, and four live aliens were recovered. Eisenhower preferred a 'hands-off' approach and let other governmental officials deal with the extra-terrestrial problem. In late 1953, astronomers discovered that numerous vast objects—spaceships—were orbiting earth. Within a few weeks, face-to-face meetings had been arranged. Cooper states that the Hollywood movie Close Encounters of the Third Kind is a "fictionalized version of actual events." After several



preliminary meetings, President Eisenhower met with alien beings on February 20, 1954, and signed a formal treaty between an extra-terrestrial species and the United States of America. Hostages were exchanged to assure the terms of the treaty were observed; the first alien hostage was named His Omnipotent Highness Crlll. Although the meeting was filmed, it was decided that public knowledge of alien beings would cause turmoil and national upheaval; therefore, all knowledge of extra-terrestrial life was suppressed and controlled.

The basic treaty between the United States government and the alien nation allowed the aliens to freely abduct humans and animals for study, as long as they were not harmed and had no memory of the event. In exchange for this the aliens agreed to share their considerably advanced technology. Thus, the United States made unbelievable technological advances even as dozens, then hundreds, then thousands of hapless victims were abducted, experimented upon, and then returned with their memories wiped clean.

A major alien base was established at Area 51, near Groom Lake, Nevada. Hundreds of alien beings live at Area 51, at any given point in time. Vast sums of secret monies were generated and allocated to construct vast networks of hidden bases and structures to house aliens and continue secret research. Existing secret societies—notably the Skull and Bones—were recruited to assist the government control the situation and suppress the truth.

By 1955, it became evident that the aliens were not dealing in good faith; dozens of mutilated animals, and even humans, had been discovered, and the scope of alien abductions far exceeded the quote established by treaty. In an attempt to gain supremacy, the United States Air Force launched several combat air engagements with alien craft. It rapidly became readily evident that the United States was militarily incapable of defeating the aliens. President Eisenhower commissioned the Quantico meetings group to study the alien situation; in 1956, the study group, headed by Henry Kissinger, concluded once again that the existence of extraterrestrials must be kept secret. If the public could not be told, Kissinger reasoned, Congress could not be told. Thus the alien secret was enveloped by the Secret Government even as aliens continued to abduct humans to harvest glandular secretions, enzymes, hormonal secretions and blood plasma.

Meanwhile the United States began to develop weapons, which could presumably defeat the aliens. Military action was forestalled, however, when the aliens revealed that events in the Bible's book of *Revelation* (Cooper erroneously refers to the book as *Revelations*) would transpire should military conflict commence; in fact, the aliens disclosed that they had created humankind through secret genetic manipulation in alien laboratories. The United States then joined with Russia and, using the technology of time travel, verified that the prophetic revelations would occur. The aliens provided a final proof of their superiority by displaying a hologram of the actual crucifixion of Jesus Christ.



Taking all of this into consideration, the JASON Society confirmed the findings of the various scientists and proposed three alternatives, two of which were approved by the Secret Government. Alternative 2 initiated a vast network of underground bunkers to be constructed; these would house the lucky remnants of humanity after the cataclysm. Alternative 3 caused the colonization of the moon and Mars to ensure that seed populations of fortunate humans should persist after the possible entire destruction of earth. As a delaying action, birth control, sterilization, and deliberate introduction of epidemics slowed the increasing population of earth.

All of these projects took vast sums of money. However, the funds must be secretly obtained in order to hide the truth. Thus, the cold war was initiated as a media front to explain the need for vast security funding—in truth, the monies were used to develop Alternatives 2 and 3. President Kennedy's space program was another such media front; by the time of the supposed moon landings, vast human cities already existed on the moon and mars. Meanwhile, illegal drugs were actively promoted and sold by the United States government as an alternative source of funding. In 1963, President Kennedy discovered the linkage between drug sales and alien activity and ordered their termination. In protest, the policy committee of the Secret Government ordered the assassination of the president, which was duly carried out.

Chapter twelve then digresses into a prolonged and uninteresting review of trivia concerning certain videotapes of the Kennedy assassination. In this lengthy section Cooper argues that he has been vituperated and scandalized by those who are trying to spread disinformation about the Kennedy assassination. As proof of the truth, Cooper offers to sell copies of the disputed videotapes via mail. He concludes by alleging that President Kennedy's body was stolen and tampered with prior to autopsy and that his brain was stolen and never recovered. The media conspired with the government to cover up the truth. John Lear, another UFO investigator, is cited as an expert and credible witness to many events, but Cooper also suggests that Lear often is either willfully ignorant or perhaps in cahoots with the Secret Government. Cooper's factual data throughout this section apparently is derived from "regressive hypnosis to improve...memory" (p. 222). In addition to Lear, Cooper cites Randall Terpstra, David Race and Donald Campbell—all ex-military men—as experts on various aspects of an over-arching conspiracy to deceive the American public.

Chapter twelve then digresses into a hodgepodge of conspiracy theories. Cooper asserts that nearly all gun crimes are caused by individuals, who have been hypnotized and controlled to commit such crimes, thus fostering anti-gun hysteria to allow guncontrol measures to be enacted in conflict with the Constitution. Cooper alleges that the drug Prozac was designed to destabilize mental processes and lead to violent behavior; the resultant wave of crime will convince people that a police state is necessary for safety.

Cooper once again enumerates a litany of catastrophes, which will shortly come to pass. He then wraps up the chapter with several pages denouncing individuals, who he classifies as dupes or, worse, agents of the Secret Government. In nearly all cases, these agents, including John Lear as the double-crossing government agent 'Condor'



and Jaime Shandera, attempt to professionally discredit or physically harm Cooper. For example, Cooper offers a rather lengthy and tedious recounting of how Jamie Shandera manipulated Cooper's business associates to secure his enforced resignation from a lucrative employment position.

Chapter twelve concludes with a summarization, which includes several primary points of interest: Alien beings rule the human race through various secret societies; contrarily, the Council on Foreign Relations and the Trilateral Commission are in "complete control of alien technology;" President Eisenhower was the last informed president; the existing government believes that planet earth is doomed; the aliens intend to impose a totalitarian New World Order upon humanity, and the Secret Government is complicit in this goal; and the public government is totally deceived and powerless to act. Note that Chapter twelve marks the end of the text, proper; although there are five more enumerated chapters, they are functionally equivalent to appendices and probably should have been presented as such.



#### **Chapter 13 "Treason in High Places"**

### Chapter 13 "Treason in High Places" Summary and Analysis

The brief Chapter thirteen presents Article VI of the United States Constitution and contrasts it with the charter and treaty of the United Nations. Cooper concludes that the United States has illegally deprived itself of sovereignty through acceptance of the United Nations' charter. President Truman, by signing the U.N. Participation Act of 1945, deliberately attempted to destroy the sovereignty of the United States of America. The Constitution continues to be interpreted into meaninglessness. Any informed citizen should be able to discern that the United Nations' basic premise is in direct conflict to freedom and, furthermore, legally contradicts the Constitution. Cooper urges all readers to reject the United Nations and become politically active to ensure that the United States of America withdraws from the United Nations.



# Chapter 14 "A Proposed Constitutional Model for the Newstates of America"

### Chapter 14 "A Proposed Constitutional Model for the Newstates of America" Summary and Analysis

Chapter fourteen presents a document titled "A PROPOSED CONSITUTIONAL MODEL FOR THE NEWSTATES OF AMERICA" without editorial comment. Cooper introduces the chapter with a rather cryptic notation that the document was prepared over a tenyear period by the Center for Democratic Studies of Santa Barbara, California, with considerable expenditure of public funds.

The document is arranged similarly to the Constitution and includes a preamble and twelve articles. The document establishes the rights and responsibilities of the citizenry; proposes the political organization of entities termed Newstates; and establishes six portfolios of governance-the Electoral Branch, the Planning Branch, the Presidency, the Legislative Branch, the Regulatory Branch, and the Judicial Branch. Later articles deal with general provisions and governmental arrangements. A process of amendment is established, and a final article deals with the transition from the current government structure to that envisioned in the document. Section 11 of Article 12, is interesting and unique in that it allows the President to delete by proclamation any part of Article 12, once the new Constitution has been implemented.

Aside from technical processes and several bizarre additional branches of government, the Constitution is fairly similar to the existing, real document. Notably lacking is any Bill of Rights or equivalent. As the document exists in a vacuum and bears no commentary or apparent relation to anything else in the text, it is a fairly uninteresting though unusually lucid segment of the narrative. The document should have been presented as an appendix or simply eliminated from the text.



# Chapter 15 "Protocols of the Elders of Zion"

### Chapter 15 "Protocols of the Elders of Zion" Summary and Analysis

Chapter fifteen presents a document titled "PROTOCOLS OF THE MEETINGS OF THE LEARNED ELDERS OF ZION;" specifically noted as "The Britons" translation of the "Nilus" version of the so-called "Protocols of the Wise Men of Zion." Cooper introduces the chapter by noting it is an exact reprint of the original text, which was written with the intention to deceive. He suggests replacing the word "Zion" with "Sion"; references to "Jews" with references to "Illuminati" and states that the word "goyim," and presumably including all its derivations, should be replaced with the word "cattle."

The document enumerates twenty-four "protocols," perhaps better rendered as "strategies" for presumably obtaining Jewish world supremacy. First published in the early 1900s, the document was intended to discredit Jews in the Soviet Union; it was quickly and widely translated and distributed with anti-Semitic hysteria typical of that era. The document itself is a fairly vapid conglomeration of transparent strategies to gain political power at the expense of opponents; most of the strategies are laughably napve. As early as 1921, The Times of London had conclusively demonstrated that the document was a deliberate political hoax intended to fan the flames of anti-Semitism. Subsequent, irrefutable scholastic evidence has corroborated that the entire document is a fake; nevertheless, it is often accepted at face value as prima facie evidence of a global Jewish plot to control the world. Cooper apparently believes this to be the case, noting only that the crafty Illuminati have specifically indicted the Jews as their scapegoat should the document inadvertently be made public. Since the document exists in a vacuum and bears no commentary or apparent relation to anything else in the text, it is a fairly uninteresting, albeit very lengthy, segment of the narrative. The document should have been presented as an appendix or simply eliminated from the text.



#### Chapter 16 "The Story of Jonathan May"

### Chapter 16 "The Story of Jonathan May" Summary and Analysis

Chapter 16 presents a twenty-seven page, autobiographical statement written by one Jonathan May; the statement is apparently intended to be utilized for legal purposes and is dated July 1990. Cooper introduces the document by noting that May attempted, unsuccessfully, to circumvent the Federal Reserve Bank by organizing an alternative banking system. According to Cooper, May was subsequently hazed and purposefully entrapped by the government in order to usurp his idea, the World Conservation Bank, which will be an integral component of the New World Order. It is worth noting that Cooper apparently feels that May's attempt was patriotic; whereas, the putative World Conservation Bank is sinister, even though Cooper claims they are the same structure.

May's story begins in England and details the discovery of an ancient document dating to 1647, which gave his family certain rights and concessions for nine-hundred and ninty-nine years; the dispensation was granted by Royal decree and, as interpreted by May, frees him as the legal inheritor, and his holdings from all taxation from any governmental source of any nationality until the year 2646. May organized a holding company around the document and sold shares. Meanwhile his behavior at home became admittedly erratic and extreme, and his eccentricity and financial success led to widespread resentment. Eventually he faced legal complications and, therefore, left England for the United States of America.

In the United States May discovered that his supposed Royal charter granted him vast areas of land, subsequently usurped by the United States Federal government. These vast properties were assayed and many of them were found to be incredibly rich in mineral wealth, particularly in gold and silver. May then secured, apparently insufficiently, rights to the guestioned lands and minerals and organized a type of financial institution whose good faith and credit was presumably based on real holdings of silver and gold. Those holdings, however, remained non-mined and therefore somewhat theoretical. May's claimed net worth was "in excess of \$152 Billion" (p. 346), a claim which remains un-provable. A series of shady dealings and corporate acquisitions is then detailed; these business processes culminated in the establishment of the so-called 'reconomy system;' a banking system founded on the principle that cash monies must be backed not by good faith but by real wealth, which in May's case, by non-mined gold and silver. May then delivers a fragmentary analysis of the Federal Reserve Bank's 'fractional lending' system and condemns it as financially unsound. Finally, May and his business associates began to issue cashier's checks against their personal bank, whose reserve holdings were presumably tied to gold and silver ores still unrefined and in the ground in vast areas of land whose title was not proved to be valid. At this point Federal government regulators stepped in, seized assets and documents, arrested May and others, and pressed charges. May was subsequently found guilty and



sentenced to a lengthy prison term; at the time of the document's writing May claims to have completed four years of his prison term and maintains that he is illegally imprisoned. As the document exists in a vacuum and bears virtually no commentary or apparent relation to anything else in the text, it is a fairly uninteresting, albeit lengthy, segment of the narrative. The document should have been presented as an appendix or simply eliminated from the text.



# Chapter 17 "Documentation: U.S. Army Intelligence Connection with Satanic Church"

# Chapter 17 "Documentation: U.S. Army Intelligence Connection with Satanic Church" Summary and Analysis

Unlike all other chapters in the text, Chapter seventeen begins without a chapter-title page. The chapter is comprised of newspaper and magazine clippings and other declassified or public documents—a composition that is unique among the proper chapters but is used extensively in the appendices; Cooper presents virtually no editorial commentary. The chapter demonstrates that one Michael A. Aquino, an officer in the United States military, is a publicly-avowed practitioner within the congregation of an organized Satanic church known as the Temple of Set. The chapter includes some letters of objection that a known Satan-worshipper should be allowed to be a military officer in good standing. The military response is that Aquino's performance is acceptable and public law forbids the military from discriminating on the basis of religious preference.

The chapter concludes with a twelve-page paper co-authored by Aquino. The paper advocates the use of 'psychological operations' (PSYOP) in warfare and suggests that it is a cost-effective method of achieving certain types of tactical victory. The paper also suggests that the term 'psychological operations' has negative connotations and offers the alternative harsh and fear-inspiring term 'MindWar' as more suitable. As the document exists in a vacuum and bears no commentary or apparent relation to anything else in the text, it is a fairly uninteresting, albeit lengthy, segment of the narrative. The documents should have been presented as an appendix or simply eliminated from the text.



# Appendix A "William Cooper's Military Service Record"

### Appendix A "William Cooper's Military Service Record" Summary and Analysis

Appendix A purports to be reproductions of William Cooper's military service records. The records show military service from 1966 through 1974, noting a unimaginative military career, including service in Viet Nam. Cooper was honorably discharged after a rank reduction for a prolonged period of nonconformance of requirements and "laxity in abeying [sic] commands and regulations" (p. 385), including a consecutive ten days AWOL. Cooper's assignment to 'FAU, CINCPACFLT' ran from January, 1970, through February, 1973. This is the period during which Cooper alleges he held routine access to Secret and Top Secret documents from the Office of Naval Intelligence; the documents would later form the supposed factual basis for Cooper's many allegations of secret governance. The documents presented corroborate many of Cooper's autobiographical statements presented in the Foreword of the text. The documents do not establish that Cooper had any Secret or Top Secret security rating.



#### **Appendix B "UFOs and Area 51"**

### Appendix B "UFOs and Area 51" Summary and Analysis

Appendix B contains various materials which are apparently intended to corroborate the existence of UFOs and the secret nature of Area 51. The first segment of the appendix is a letter addressed to 'dear sirs' from an anonymous author and is dated June 1987. In the letter the unknown author states that he worked as a construction engineer for an unnamed company who provided contracted-construction services to the United States government. While so employed, the author was sent on five assignments, which, he believes, involved construction at or around crash sites of extra-terrestrial spacecraft. The crash sites include a 1975, crash in 'upstate Pennsylvania;' a 1976, crash site in 'upstate New York;' a 1978, crash site in a lake in 'upstate Pennsylvania;' a 1979, crash site in the ocean near the shore in 'southern Texas;' and a 1979, repeat crash site at the same 1978, lake in Pennsylvania. The water sites held no spaceship debris, but the two land sites featured large downed 'cigar-shaped' craft without visible means of propulsion and composed of alien materials. The letter, written in a frank and open style, is full of typographical and grammatical errors, and is fairly unconvincing.

Appendix B then includes a letter written by Gerald Light after his initial visit to Muroc, where he allegedly witnessed President Eisenhower sign the first political treaty between the United States of America and an alien nation. A basic schematic of an alien craft is reproduced, along with poor-quality photographs of spots of light and aerial photographs of Area 51. Next a few letters of a fairly-uninteresting nature are reproduced, then a military message, which notes alleged UFO sightings in Belgium.

Appendix B also includes a declassified military report, which relates an encounter between a base guard and an assumed alien being with advanced weaponry. Then a few more banal letters are reproduced. A three-page fragment of what appears to be a NASA policy manual is reproduced, and then a document entitled 'FBIS Foreign Press Note,' which reports UFO sightings in Russia. The Appendix concludes with several letters, most addressed to Cooper, which presumably corroborate factual statements made elsewhere in the text. In all, they are not particularly useful, although some do have interesting allegations. The topics of the various letters range from UFO sightings to support of Cooper's reputation to vituperation and invective aimed at Cooper's political foes.



# **Appendix C "Alien Implants"**

## **Appendix C "Alien Implants" Summary and Analysis**

The brief Appendix C consists of a page of rambling notes and two news article reproductions; the news articles discuss the then-new technology of implantable RFID chips and the commentary suggests that the chips are probably a form of brain-control device.



# **Appendix D "AIDS"**

## **Appendix D "AIDS" Summary and Analysis**

The brief Appendix D consists of reproductions of title pages and a small newspaper article. The significance of the documents presented is not apparent. Cooper's handwritten comments near the tiny newspaper article make it clear that he considers AIDS to be a governmentally-conceived epidemic.



## **Appendix E "New World Order"**

# **Appendix E "New World Order" Summary and Analysis**

Appendix E consists of a reproduction of a title page and a garbled report titled "Club of Rome Report - REGIONALIZED AND ADAPTIVE MODEL OF THE GLOBAL WORLD SYSTEM - Report on the Progress in the STRATEGY FOR SURVIVAL PROJECT of the *Club of Rome*" (p. 449). The appendix offers a few newspaper clippings and several letters. The appendix also reproduces pages 62 through 67, of "The Report from Iron Mountain" and pages 104 through 107, of "Carnegie Endowment for International Peace - The Imperial Japanese Mission," a document dating from 1917. As may be expected from the fragmentary and eclectic nature of Appendix E, there is no evident theme. Cooper apparently felt the included materials formed some type of compelling documentary evidence for various claims made elsewhere in the text. They do not.



# Appendix F "U.S. Government Drug Involvement"

# **Appendix F "U.S. Government Drug Involvement" Summary and Analysis**

Appendix F reproduces two lengthy articles authored by Nord Davis, Jr. The articles infer that the United States government is corrupt and involved in the trafficking of illegal drugs. President George Bush is specifically alleged to have gained enormous personal wealth through government-sponsored drug deals. The appendix concludes with reproductions of four newspaper articles which have tangential topics.



## Appendix G "Kurzweil vs. Hopkins"

# Appendix G "Kurzweil vs. Hopkins" Summary and Analysis

Appendix G offers reproductions of sworn testimonies, court documents, and letters regarding Dr. Kurzweil, a medical practitioner, and his legal troubles. The nature of Kurzweil's legal problems is unclear; apparently he became involved with a Mr. Hopkins. Hopkins was a UFO investigator, who was performing hypnosis on suspected abductees. Kurzweil became convinced that Hopkins' practices were medically deleterious and filed a complaint with a government agency. Hopkins responded by filing a complaint against Kurzweil. For whatever reason, Kurzweil's complaint appears to have been dismissed, whereas Hopkins' complaint resulted in a court-ordered mental evaluation of Kurzweil. The mental evaluation found Kurzweil to be mentally unstable and requested the cancellation of Kurzweil's medical license. Kurzweil retained legal representation and argued the matter. It is unclear why the materials are included in the text, other than Kurzweil's and Hopkins' initial relationship appears to have been caused by a shared interest in UFOs.



## **Characters**

**Milton William Cooper** 

**James Forrestal** 

**Extraterrestrial Biological Entity, or "EBE"** 

**His Omnipotent Highness Crlll** 

**President Truman** 

President Eisenhower, Franklin Allen, Edwin Nourse, Gerald Light, Bishop MacIntyre

John Lear

**Jonathan May** 

Nord Davis, Jr.

Dr. Stephen J. Kurzweil, M.D.



## **Objects/Places**

### **Bilderberg Group**

Prince Bernhard of the Netherlands organized the Bilderberg Group in 1952, to subsume all existing secret societies, thus bringing all the rulers of the world together into one grand organization. The goal of the joined forces is to establish a New World Order by establishing a global totalitarian socialist state akin to fascism. The Pope will be in ultimate control. The fact the President George Bush openly uses the phrase 'New World Order' establishes beyond a doubt that the process is very advanced and, probably, can not be stopped.

The various disparate secret societies apparently agreed to subordinate themselves to the Bilderberg Group after learning of an apparent threat from extra-terrestrial life forms and the impending doom promised by massive over-population. Cooper's analysis of the Bilderberg Group is notably scant and his reasoning concerning the group's organization and goals is notably vague, even by Cooper's standards. Nevertheless, he maintains that the Bilderberg Group is essentially in control of the entire world.

#### **Mount Weather**

Mount Weather is a secure and secret military installation located in Bluemont, Virginia. The government maintains that Mount Weather is a protected site from which governmental functions could be accomplished if the country were placed in a condition of national emergency. Cooper argues that Mount Weather is actually the seat of the true government of the United States, and that the duly elected president, senators, and congressmen are a farcical, government, which is promoted in the media to keep the citizens docile and misinformed. When the moment is right, the Mount Weather government will reveal itself as the true governmental authority.

## **Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA)**

The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) is a governmental organization, which ostensibly seeks to respond to national emergencies by providing material and technical assistance to local and State governmental organizations. Cooper lists several Presidential Executive Orders that relate to FEMA and its power. He then alleges that the true purpose of FEMA is to assume the complete control of the national government at a moment's notice. FEMA is so constituted that if the President of the United States declares a state of national emergency, FEMA is *de facto* in control of all governmental resources.



## Office of Population Affairs (OPA)

Cooper argues that the Office of Population Affairs is a governmental office which is highly secretive and illegal. It operates on the premise that increasing populations threaten governmental control; thus, any means of reducing population is desirable. The OPA focuses on several techniques for lowering populations, including: fostering homosexuality and women's liberation; fostering abortion; causing and supporting warfare; creation and dissemination of epidemic diseases such as AIDS; forced sterilizations; and the implantation of mind-control devices.

#### The Club of Rome

Cooper defines the Club of Rome as a shadowy group, which offers a semi-public face to the sinister purposes of the secret society of Illuminati. The Club of Rome has published several papers that demonstrate the dangers of unlimited global population growth and that call for various means of population control. The Club of Rome apparently works closely with the Office of Population Affairs.

#### **MK-NAOMI**

Cooper alleges that a secret CIA project known as MK-NAOMI was responsible for the deliberate creation and dissemination of the HIV virus which causes AIDS. This seems incompatible with other claims where he states that Pope John Paul II developed AIDS; nevertheless, under the project of MK-NAOMI, HIV was mass produced and introduced into African and American populations via deliberately contaminated vaccinations for other contagious diseases such as smallpox and hepatitis.

### **Skull and Bones**

The Order of Skull and Bones is a secret group based at Yale University. The group inducts rising seniors and is largely a social club akin to a fraternity. Cooper alleges that the group is actually a secret society which controls the Secret Government of the United States. Membership is not limited to Yale graduates and includes everyone in government, who is knowledgeable of extra-terrestrial activity. This claim is, of course, circular; if membership is not known then how can it be known that a given person is a member of the society?

## **Alternative 3 ("Alternative 003")**

Cooper alleges that President Eisenhower established the so-called JASON Society to study the probable effects of military conflict with aliens. The JASON Society concluded that to ensure the survival of the human species three potential alternatives were available. The first, Alternative 1, was dismissed. Alternative 2 envisioned vast



underground networks of hardened facilities, which could support human life. Alternative 3 envisioned extensive bases on the moon and Mars where small human populations could persist beyond the complete destruction of planet earth. Cooper argues that Alternatives 2 and 3 were carried out in the late 1950s and 1960s. In fact, *Alternative 3* was the name of a tongue-in-cheek British television program broadcast in 1977; Cooper apparently mistook the dark comedy for a documentary.

# Protocols of the Meetings of the Learned Elders of Zion

Chapter fifteen presents a document titled "PROTOCOLS OF THE MEETINGS OF THE LEARNED ELDERS OF ZION;" specifically noted as "The Britons" translation of the "Nilus" version of the so-called "Protocols of the Wise Men of Zion." Cooper notes the text presented is an exact reprint of the original text, which was written with the intention to deceive. Cooper suggests replacing the word "Zion" with "Sion;" references to "Jews" with references to "Illuminati;" and states that the word "goyim," presumably including all its derivations, should be replaced with the word "cattle."

The document enumerates twenty-four "protocols," perhaps better rendered as "strategies" for presumably obtaining Jewish world supremacy. First published in the early 1900s, the document was intended to discredit Jews in the Soviet Union; it was quickly and widely translated and distributed and contained anti-Semitic hysteria typical of that era. The document itself is a fairly vapid conglomeration of transparent strategies to gain political power at the expense of opponents; most of the strategies are laughably napve. As early as 1921, *The Times* of London had conclusively demonstrated that the document was a deliberate political hoax intended to fan the flames of anti-Semitism. Subsequent irrefutable scholastic evidence has corroborated that the entire document is a fake; nevertheless, it is often accepted at face value as *prima facie* evidence of a global Jewish plot to control the world. Cooper apparently believes this to be the case, noting only that the crafty Illuminati have specifically indicted the Jews as their scapegoat should the document inadvertently be made public.

### Illuminati

Cooper alleges that secret societies are universal and have always existed. These secret societies are based around multiple circles of initiates, each passing through ritual initiation. The goal of members is to become personally illuminated through the worship of knowledge, hence the name Illuminati. Cooper states that all such organizations are founded upon the worship of the Biblical Lucifer and that c. 1953, all such organizations were subsumed into the overarching umbrella of the Bilderberg Group.



#### The Secret Government

Cooper routinely alleges the existence of a Secret Government whose single goal appears to be the establishment of a global totalitarian socialist regime akin to fascism. The details of the Secret Government are sketchy and often contradictory; however, its principle base of operations appears to be Mount Weather and its officers are largely derived from members of the secret society known as the Illuminati. The funding for the Secret Government appears to be derived from sham expenditures of the public government coupled with monies earned through illegal drug sales. Cooper makes numerous wild allegations about the Secret Government, its scope, and its functions. None of the allegations are particularly credible.



## **Themes**

#### The Secret Government

The over-arching theme of the text is that a Secret Government exists and is in complete control of all aspects of global life. The Secret Government is apparently based in the United States of America at Mount Weather, in the vicinity of Washington, D.C. and was organized c. 1947, with the full knowledge of the legitimate, public government. Very quickly, however, numerous layers of secrecy and misinformation were deliberately imposed to buffer the President and the government from the Secret Government. These buffers were intended to offer an element of plausible deniability should the existence of the Secret Government become inadvertently public. Within just a few years, however, these layers of secrecy had so isolated the Secret Government from the legitimate government so that most people involved with the government are not aware that the Secret Government even exists. Today, the President is completely oblivious to the fact that he is not in actual control of the nation.

The Secret Governments sole purpose is to eventually impose a global, totalitarian socialist state akin to fascism. For unknown reasons, the Secret Government has determined that global population growth poses a significant roadblock to fascism and, therefore, as a secondary goal seeks to eliminate population by any means available, including needless wars, civil conflict, the promulgation of abortion and homosexuality, forced sterilization, mind control, and, recently and most successfully, by the deliberate introduction of epidemic diseases such as AIDS.

### **UFOs and Aliens**

Beginning c. 1947, extra-terrestrial, intelligent life, i.e., aliens began to visit planet earth. Humanity became aware of aliens when a spaceship crashed in Roswell, New Mexico, and a live, alien being, subsequently named EBE, was recovered. Since that time thousands of UFOs have been sighted, filmed, and photographed; hundreds of UFOs have crashed'; scores of UFOs and dead aliens have been recovered, and many live aliens have interacted with humanity. Cooper definitively states that at least three main types of alien beings exist—one insectoid, one vaguely humanoid, and a third type which is not described. They fly a bewildering array of spacecraft including saucers, discs, and cigar-shaped rockets. They enjoy technology far beyond our own and utilize materials with the strength of steel but nearly no mass.

Realizing that the presence of aliens possessed of high technology threatened the global supremacy of the United States of America, President Eisenhower signed a formal treaty with an extra-terrestrial species on February 20, 1954. From that time hundreds or thousands of aliens have lived in secret government facilities located throughout the country. The basic treaty between the United States government and the alien nation allowed the aliens to freely abduct humans and animals for study, as long



as they were not harmed and had no memory of the event. In exchange for this the aliens agreed to share their considerably advanced technology. By 1955, it became evident that the aliens were not acting in good faith and several military actions were attempted against alien craft; without exception, these military actions were disastrous defeats for humanity. Thereafter the Secret Government has been engaged in the development of weapons and techniques which might some day allow supremacy over the alien menace. In the meantime, the Secret Government's goal has been to keep the existence of aliens and UFOs entirely secret to avoid mass hysteria.

## They're Out To Get You

Pervading the text is the theme of paranoia. Cooper repetitively states that the Secret Government wants to exterminate free-thinking patriots (By reading Cooper's book you have established yourself as a free-thinking patriot.). Cooper repetitively states that aliens want to abduct individuals for genetic experimentation and the harvesting of various biological compounds. Cooper repetitively states that various secret societies exist that want to kill, rob, coerce, and exploit all non-members. Meanwhile, businessmen try to scam, so-called friends try to steal, Satan-worshipping cops harass, and peers try to discredit. There is unknown danger lurking in every aspect of modern life—they're all out to get you and your family. Virtually everything the government does is aimed at robbing the citizenry of their rights and livelihood. The government continually attempts to suspend liberties, convene illegal treaties with global powers, and dominate citizens. Wars, diseases, crime, gun-control, women's liberation, abortion, homosexuality, Satan-worship, and technology are all deliberate government plots intended to control people and assure they do not enjoy life, liberty, or the pursuit of happiness. Only the hallowed Constitution stands between the razor-thin margin of freedom we enjoy and the totalitarian government which is funded by drug sales to our children. And even the Constitution is under constant attack—judges interpret, Congress subverts, and the President ignores Constitutional restraint. Meanwhile government-funded democratic think-tanks write new Constitutions while the Secret Government circulates ancient documents, which are the equivalent of a constitution. All this is meant to deprive citizens of hope, pleasure, and the ability to pursue their own dreams.



## **Style**

### **Perspective**

The text's perspective could generally be termed as the first-person omniscient point of view. Aside from the extensive reproductions of various documents, the text is authored in the first-person point of view. Cooper, the author, routinely assumes and frequently demands that his statements will be taken as factual. Cooper's methodology in writing is thus based on the assumption of his own omniscience. For example, when he disagrees with another person, his usual tactic is to declaim his opponent as a secret agent for the Secret Government, which is deliberately spreading confusion and misinformation—only Cooper knows the real truth.

Cooper frequently states that he is an expert on topics as far-ranging as alien abduction, extra-terrestrial life forms, secret societies, Presidential politics, and Secret Government organizations. His single claim to any privileged knowledge derives from a military appointment to a claimed secret facility located in Honolulu, Hawaii. Cooper was in fact assigned to 'FAU, CINCPACFLT' from January, 1970 through February, 1973. He claims to have obtained Secret and Top Secret clearance and then, strangely, given a free hand to peruse at his leisure any document possessed by the Navy. Cooper apparently spent the entire time of his tenure engrossed in documents regarding Secret Governments, alien autopsy, and Presidential assassinations. Decades later he would use hypnotic regression to allow recall of the details of the documents he had read. His claims strain credulity, however, and are very self-contradictory. Note that Cooper worked for the Navy, certainly a segment of the so-called public government. By Cooper's own theory, said government is completely unaware of the so-called Secret Government, which quietly manipulates events from behind the scenes. It is thus confusing that we are to understand that Cooper's special knowledge of the Secret Government derives entirely from documents created and administered by the oblivious public government; if they are unaware of the Secret Government, how could they possibly have complete documentation regarding its existence and function?

#### **Tone**

The text incorporates a wide variety of tones and textures due to the inclusion of multiple selections from various authors. However, the bulk of the material written by Cooper, the author, bears a similar tone of paranoia, coupled with a complicit attitude of being superior, but also somehow 'in the know' along with the reader. Cooper is convinced that virtually nothing is as it appears; that everything any government says or does is designed to mislead and obfuscate, and that any conspiracy theory, however outlandish or improbable, is immediately more credible that the commonly-accepted version of events.



Cooper makes it obvious that in his opinion nearly everyone is out to get him in some way. Government officials seek to incarcerate or discredit him; Secret Government officials seek to use him or manipulate his thoughts; business acquaintances seek to take financial advantage of him; most conspiracy theorist peers are either plain stupid or working for the Secret Government; and the average member of the public is an uneducated imbecile. Even readers of the book—and Cooper assumes they will agree with him entirely—are uneducated and inferior. For example, Chapter thirteen ends with "No one should ever be able to bullshit you on this issue again. Your job now is to make sure your Congressmen and Senators are educated on this issue. GET TO WORK—NOW!" (p. 249).

Perhaps the most disconcerting element of the text is the author's loud proclamations that his statements are factual and beyond dispute. Cooper fails, however, to offer documentary, or indeed any evidence, that his numerous bizarre claims are factual. For example, he states that as many as one-fourth of all Americans have some form of implant in their brain, which allows the Secret Government to control their thoughts—as so-called proof, he notes that he has undergone hypnosis regression to improve his memory of secret naval documents he allegedly accessed decades previously while stationed in Honolulu, Hawaii. In other words, Cooper offers no tangible or credible evidence.

#### **Structure**

The 500-page text is divided into a brief introduction, a lengthy foreword, seventeen numbered and named chapters of differing length, and seven appendices. The latter five chapters, thirteen through seventeen inclusive, are arguably more properly viewed as appendices. Several other chapters are very minor, consisting of only a page or two of text. The bulk of Cooper's theses are found in Chapters two and twelve, while Chapters five and nine supply tangential information. Most of the remaining chapters present documents that are largely unrelated or unimportant. The foreword presents autobiographical information about Cooper and is probably the most lucid segment of the text. Most of the text's authorial content appears to be derived from previous publications or delivered speeches. Confusingly, these segments are frequently interrupted by so-called "author's" notes; the author being, of course, Cooper. The book's haphazard structure is eclectic and disorganized, and poses a great obstacle to reading or credibility.

The bottom of every page of the text is impressed with "\* \* \* \* TOP SECRET \* \* \* \*," apparently to accentuate the supposedly undercover nature of the information presented. This is rather sophomoric theatrics, however—how could a published and publicly-available book contain information which is secret? It is laughable to see reproduced military documents stamped "DECLASSIFIED" presented on pages which themselves are purported to be Top Secret, not to mention reproductions of articles from nationally circulated magazines and newspapers. The book's cover bears the contradictory statement "Bill Cooper...reveals information that remains hidden..."



The book is produced with a bewildering array of typefaces. Of course, the putative facsimile portions of the text utilize the original typefaces, but many segments of the text vary the type face, stroke, and weight for no apparent reason and without any consistency. The author has an unfortunate tendency to capitalize entire words, phrases, or sentences apparently in the mistaken belief that such visual representation increases credibility; for example, "Now, many people would say that I was paranoid in this instance—until they discover that census takers DO NOT DRIVE GOVERNMENT CARS" (p. 31).



## **Quotes**

#### "THIS IS MY CREED

"I believe first in God, the same God in which my ancestors believed. I believe in Jesus Christ and that he is my saviour [sic]. Second, I believe in the Constitution of the Republic of the United States of America, without interpretation, as it was written and meant to work. I have given my sacred oath 'to protect and defend the Constitution of the United States of America against all enemies foreign and domestic.' I intend to fulfill that oath. Third, I believe in the family unit and, in particular, my family unit. I have sworn that I will give my life, if it is required, in defense of God, the Constitution, or my family. Fourth, I believe that any man without principles that he is ready and willing to die for at any given moment is already dead and is of no use or consequence whatsoever.

"William Cooper

"August 3, 1990

"Camp Verde, Arizona" (Introduction, pp. 3-4)

"Geronimo and I began the unending task of sweeping the horizon from bow to stern, then the sky from horizon to zenith, and then back to the horizon from bow to stern. Again and again, and then a pause to rest our eyes and chat for a few minutes. I asked Ensign Ball to call for some coffee. As he bent over the 1MC, I turned, raising my binoculars to my eyes just in time to see a huge disk rise from beneath the ocean, water streaming from the air around it, tumble lazily on its axis, and disappear into the clouds. My heart beat wildly. I tried to talk but couldn't; then I changed my mind and decided I didn't want to say that, anyway. I had seen a flying saucer the size of an aircraft carrier come right out of the ocean and fly into the clouds. I looked around quickly to see if anyone else had seen it. Ensign Ball was still bending over the 1MC. He was ordering coffee. Geronimo was looking down the starboard side aft.

"I was torn between my duty to report what I had seen and the knowledge that if I did no one would believe me. As I looked out over the ocean I saw only sky, clouds, and water.

"It was if nothing had happened. I almost thought I had dreamed it. Ensign Ball straightened, turned toward Geronimo and said the coffee was on the way up.

"I looked back toward the spot, about 15 degrees relative off the port bow, and about 2-1/2 nautical miles distant. Nothing, not even a hint of what had happened. 'Ensign Ball,' I said, 'I thought I saw something about 15 degrees relative off the bow, but I lost it. Can you help me look over that area?' Ensign Ball turned, raising his glasses to eye level. I didn't know it at the time, but Geronimo had heard me and turned to look. He was happy that something had broken the monotony.



"I was just lifting the binoculars off my chest when I saw it. The giant saucer shape plunged out of the clouds, tumbled, and, pushing the water before it, opened up a hole in the ocean and disappeared from view. It was incredible. This time I had seen it with my naked eyes, and its size in comparison with the total view was nothing short of astounding. Ensign Ball stood in shock, his binoculars in his hands, his mouth open. Geronimo yelled, 'Holy shit! What the—hey! did you guys see that?' Ensign Ball turned, and looking right at me with the most incredulous look on his face, said in a low voice, 'This had to happen on *my* watch!' He turned, quickly pressing the override on the 1MC and yelled, 'Captain to the bridge, Captain to the bridge.' As an afterthought he pressed the switch again and yelled, 'Somebody get a camera up here.'" (Preface, pp. 18-19)

#### TABLE OF STRATEGIES Do this To get this

Keep the public ignorant Less public organization Maintain access to control points for feedback Required reaction to outputs (prices, sales) Create preoccupation Lower defenses Attack the family unit Control of the education of the young Give less cash and more credit and doles More self-indulgence and more data Attack the privacy of the church Destroy faith in this sort of government Social conformity Computer programming simplicity Minimize the tax protest Maximum economic data, minimum enforcement problems Stabilize the consent Simplicity coefficients Tighten control of variables Simpler computer input data—greater predictability Establish boundary conditions Problem simplicity/solutions of differential and difference equations Proper timing Less data shift and blurring Maximize control Minimum resistance to control Collapse of currency Destroy the faith of the American people in each other [WC: Ultimate objective—New World Order] (Chapter 1, p. 56)

"I hope to show that most modern secret societies and especially those that practice degrees of initiation—and that is the key—are really one society with one purpose. You may call them whatever you wish—the Order of the Quest, the JASON Society, the Roshaniya, the Qabbalah, the Knights Templar, the Knights of Malta, the Knights of Columbus, the Jesuits, the Masons, the Ancient and Mystical Order of Rosae Crucis, the Illuminati, the Nazi Party, the Communist Party, the Executive Members of the Council on Foreign Relations, The Group, the Brotherhood of the Dragon, the Rosicrucians, the Royal Institute of International Affairs, the Trilateral Commission, the Bilderberg Group, the Open Friendly Secret Society (the Vatican), the Russell Trust, the Skull & Bones, the Scroll & Key, the Order—they are all the same and all work toward the same ultimate goal, a New World Order." (Chapter 2, p. 80)

"NSDD 84: SAFEGUAURDING NATIONAL SECURITY INFORMATION [SECRECY], 3/11/83 (Declassified in full). SUBJECT: This directive drastically expands restrictions on government employees' freedom of speech. Those with access to classified information were required to sign a nondisclosure agreement; those with access to a special category of classified information were made to agree to prepublication review of any future writings. The use of polygraphs was authorized. PURPOSE: Prevent disclosure of information that could damage national security. CONSEQUENCES: The polygraph requirement was rescinded due to Congressional opposition. Secrecy restrictions were imposed on more than 4 million government employees and CONTRACTORS for more



than fifty executive agencies. Many reporters' contacts were shut down. Government employees' unions and members of Congress sued to protect the rights of whistleblowers, and the Supreme Court recently sent the case back to the district level for review.

"Author's Note: NSDD 84 indicates that John Lear, Robert Lazar, Bruce Macabbee, Stanton Friedman, Clifford Stone, and many others may be active government agents. They were all working in government jobs or for government contractors and all of them were subject to this executive order. NSDD 84 was not used to silence them, which seems to indicate that they had executive approval in each and every instance." (Chapter 5, pp. 112-113)

"Executive Order 10995 provides for the takeover of the communications media."

"Executive Order 10997 provides for the takeover of all electric, power, petroleum, gas, fuels, and minerals.

"Executive Order 10988 provides for the takeover of food resources and farms."

"Executive Order 10999 provides for the takeover of all modes of transportation, control of highways, seaports, etc.

"Executive Order 11000 provides for mobilization of all civilians into work brigades under the Government supervision.

"Executive Order 11001 provides for Governmental takeover of all health, education and welfare functions.

"Executive Order 11002 designates the Postmaster General to operate a national registration of all persons.

"Executive Order 11003 provides for the Government to take over airports and aircraft."

"Executive Order 11004 provides for the Housing and Finance Authority to relocate communities, designate areas to be abandoned, and establish new locations for populations.

"Executive Order 11005 provides for the Government to take over railroads, inland waterways and public storage facilities.

"Now, all of these were COMBINED under Nixon into one huge Executive order, which allows all of this to take place if the President declares a national emergency and it can be implemented by the head of FEMA, NOT BY THE PRESIDENT. The President has already given him that power under these executive orders.

"All of these were combined into Executive Order 11490 and that was signed by President Carter on July 20, 1979, and is, in fact, law." (Chapter 6, p. 123)



"It is time to stand up with a weapon and scream, 'ENOUGH!' It is time to draw the line. It is time to make decisions and carry them out. It is time to resist at any and all cost. The penalty for failing to do so is slavery. "IT IS NOT TIME FOR REBELLION. IT IS TIME FOR RESTORATION.

"THE CONSTITUTION MUST BE AGAIN, AS IT ONCE WAS, THE SUPREME LAW OF THE LAND. FEDERALISM IS TREASON. STAND UP AND FIGHT." (Chapter 8, p. 160)

"I give lectures all over the United States. At some point before, during, or after every lecture, some well-meaning but misguided soul, tells me that I have it all wrong and that it's the Jews, the Catholics, the communists, or the bankers that are the cause of all our ills. The target group is blamed for everything that has ever gone wrong. Power over everyone and everything is always attributed to this group—whichever group it happens to be at that moment to that person. These poor people are on the right track, in that there has been and certainly is a conspiracy to bring about a totalitarian world order. They are completely off track to think that any one ethnic, religious, or financial group alone could ever muster enough power to bring its plan to fruition. One group, you see, would always be opposed by all of the other special-interest groups that exist and have always existed throughout history. That is, unless they were all really the same group (the Illuminati) or for some reason they became unified (the Bilderberg Group).

"The one-group scenario, except for the Illuminati, has been used effectively to divert your attention away from the truth. It has caused you to fight each other in a manipulation that always leads the REAL conspiracy closer to its ultimate goal, a New World Order. Those of you who believe that Hitler was financed by the Jews so that he could murder Jews have a serious logic deficit. The fanatical leftists who tout that it's Nazis behind the conspiracy have ignored the fact that very wealthy Jews are certainly involved, along with many Catholics, Protestants, communists, atheists, capitalists, Freemasons, etc., all of whom are diametrically opposed to each other, at least on the surface." (Chapter 9, p. 164)

"President Eisenhower me with the aliens on February 20, 1954, and a formal treaty between the alien nation and the United States of America was signed. We then received our first alien ambassador from outer space. He was the hostage that had been left at the first landing in the desert. His name and title was His Omnipotent Highness Crlll or Krlll, pronounced Crill or Krill. In the American tradition of disdain for royal titles he was secretly called Original Hostage Crlll, or Krlll. Shortly after this meeting President Eisenhower suffered a heart attack." (Chapter 12, p. 202)

"Author's Note: I have found that these events have indeed happened all over the country. In every instance that I have investigated—the incident at the women's school in Canada, the shopping center incident in Canada, the Stockton, California, massacre, and the murder of Rabbi Meir Kahane—the shooters were all ex-mental patients or were current mental patients who were ALL ON THE DRUG PROZAC! This drug, when taken in certain doses, increases the serotonin level in the patient, causing extreme violence. Couple that with a posthypnotic suggestion or control through an electronic brain implant or microwave or E.L.F. intrusion and you get mass murder, ending in every



case with the suicide of the perpetrator. Exhume the bodies of the murderers and check for a brain implant. I think you are going to be surprised. In every case the name of the murderer's doctor or mental treatment facility has been withheld. I believe we will be able to establish intelligence-community connections and/or connections to known CIA experimental mind-control programs when we finally discover who these doctors of death really are.

"Due to the wave of crime sweeping the nation, the media will convince the American people that a state of anarchy exists within the major cities. They are now building their case almost nightly on TV and daily in the newspapers. When public opinion has been won to this idea, they intend to state that a terrorist group armed with a nuclear weapon has entered the United States and that they plan to detonate this device in one of our cities. (This is now being set up by the crisis in the Middle East.) The Government will then suspend the Constitution and declare martial law. The secret alien army of implanted humans and all dissidents, which translates into anyone they choose, will be rounded up and placed in the one-mile-square concentration camps which already exist. Are the people whom they intend to place in these concentration camps destined to make up the reported 'batch consignments' of slave labor needed by the space colonies?" (Chapter 12, p. 225)

"I can tell you, with no reservations whatsoever, that all of the intelligence organizations of the United States work directly for the United Nations in concert with the Secret Government toward the sole purpose of the destruction of the sovereignty of the United States of America and the bringing about of the one-world government. The authority cited for their efforts is ARTICLE VI of the Constitution, the United Nations Treaty, and the U.N. Participation Act of 1945 signed by Harry S. Truman with the advice and consent of the U.S. Senate." (Chapter 13, p. 241)

#### "PROTOCOL NO. 15 ...

"Our government will have the appearance of a patriarchal paternal guardianship on the part of our ruler. Our own nation and our subjects will discern in his person a father caring for their every need, their every act, their every inter-relation as subjects one with another, as well as their relations to the ruler. They will then e so thoroughly imbued with the thought that it is impossible for them to dispense with this wardship and guidance, if they wish to live in peace and quiet, that they will acknowledge the autocracy of our ruler with a devotion bordering on APOTHEOSIS, especially when they are convinced that those whom we set up do not put their own in place of his authority, but only blindly execute his dictates. They will be rejoiced that we have regulated everything in their lives as is done by wise parents who desire to train their children in the cause of duty and submission. For the peoples of the world in regard to the secrets of our polity are ever through the ages only children under age, precisely as are also their governments." (Chapter 15, pp. 311-312)

"I SWEAR BY ALMIGHTY GOD THAT THE EVIDENCE I NOW GIVE IS THE TRUTH, THE WHOLE TRUTH AND NOTHING BUT THE TRUTH, TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE, BELIEF AND RECOLLECTION. I DO SO SWEAR UNDER THE



PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA —SO HELP ME GOD." (Chapter 16, p. 334)

"We were some of the first ones's [sic] on the scene other than lots of security people. The wreck had already been covered by very large canvas blankets, and large nets were tented over head to protect the site from any possible air traffic. I did manage to get a very good look at the wreck on several occasions. My first thoughts were that it may have been an experimental air craft of our government, or perhaps the government of another.

"It was later suggested to us that it was a new type of air craft of a foreign government, and it was a super hush - hush project. That air craft was nothing like I have ever seen as probably ever will again.

"The crash site was also something quite different. The disturbed soil was about a hundred feet in diameter, although the craft was much larger in length. I only saw what appeared to be about two- thirds of the rear end, and even that was about ten feet below the surface. When it crashed on about a 30 degree angle, it pushed all the earth back away from the craft itself. Almost as if the hole were made first, and then something half the size was put in place.

"My best thought of this rather strange hole is that some kind of magnetic field had pushed al the earth away from the craft at impact. It was reasonable to assume that I was looking down at the rear end of the air craft, yet there was nothing to indicate that it had any kind of engine as we know it. Not even one little opening.

"I don't really like to use the term cigar, but since I could not see the front part, it certainly appeared to have once been shaped like a large cigar. That's my best description.

"If it was a craft from a foreign government, then we are in big trouble. I actually held one small portion of the wreck in my hand. Incidently [sic], there was only a very small reading of radio waves in the area. The area was quite safe. There was on the other hand, a great deal of free magnetic energy in that area. It was very difficult using our instruments. It was very difficult just to establish the correct time. Every wrist watch was a different time." (Appendix B, pp. 397-398)



## **Topics for Discussion**

Cooper's creed includes the statement "I believe in Jesus Christ and that he is my saviour [sic]" (p. 3). Yet in Chapter twelve Cooper asserts that aliens created humanity through genetic manipulation; that aliens wrote prophetic sections of the Bible by using time-travel technology, and that aliens have produced holographic recordings of the crucifixion of Jesus Christ. Discuss the apparent disconnection between Cooper's various beliefs.

Cooper refers to the waging of a Quiet War using Silent Weapons. What are some examples of these so-called Silent Weapons? What is the goal of waging a Quiet War?

Cooper asserts that women's liberation, abortion, and homosexuality are deviant behaviors promulgated by the Secret Government to limit population growth. Discuss other possible rationales for the existence of the women's liberation movement, abortion, and homosexual behaviors.

Cooper claims that Pope John Paul II sold poison gas to the Nazis during World War II and that Hitler was financed by President George Bush's father. Do you find these claims credible? Why do you think Cooper makes such claims?

Cooper states that as many as one out of every four Americans has been secretly implanted, in the brain, with a device like a microchip. These devices allow the Secret Government to control the thoughts of the implanted individual. Do you think that you have a secret device implanted in your brain? If you do not, how do you know that your negative thoughts are not being beamed to you by a Secret Government that doesn't want you to think about mind-control devices?

At several points during the text Cooper urges 'true patriots' to never spend holiday evenings at their own home. What does Cooper mean by the phrase 'true patriot'? Why do you think Cooper advises 'true patriots' to avoid their own homes on holiday evenings?

Discuss the relationship between the Bilderberg Group and the Secret Government. Which organization is really in control? Or are the two organizations the same entity?

Why did you read this book? Who is Cooper's intended audience? After reading Cooper's book are you more or less likely to believe in Secret Governments and UFOs? Why?

Did you find the organization of the text confusing? What does the book's organization infer about its allegedly factual comments?

After reviewing Cooper's service record (see Appendix A), do you find him more or less credible as an author?



In general, Cooper claims as his factual basis various documents that he read c. 1971 while stationed at Honolulu, Hawaii. Cooper states that he used 'hypnosis regression' to help him remember the contents of the documents. Do you believe that the Navy would possess such documents? If the Navy did possess such documents, why would it allow Cooper to review them? Do you believe Cooper's claims? Do you think that Cooper himself believed his own claims?

Which aspect of the text was the most interesting to you? Which chapter or appendix did you find the most intelligible?

Do you believe that the United Nations is attempting to destroy the sovereignty of the United States of America?

Cooper states that virtually all gun crimes are committed by people who are brainwashed and mentally controlled by the Secret Government; the people are administered Prozac (known to cause violent behavior) and are treated at community mental health facilities, which are, in actuality, brainwashing centers. The Secret Government causes gun crimes to be committed to foster anti-gun hysteria so that guncontrol measures will be demanded by the public. Thus, private guns, which threaten the success of the Secret Government's political agenda, can be removed from the streets without general protest. For a Secret Government with unlimited funding, alien technology, unrestricted power, and the ability to control the public's very thought patterns this entire scenario seems an over-complicated strategy. What do you think is the real cause of gun violence? Do you think that legally limiting access to guns would solve gun violence?

Milton William Cooper died in 2001. Would you be surprised to learn that he was shot to death on his personal property during a gunfight with law-enforcement officials who were attempting to serve an arrest warrant?